

## The Proliferation of Combat Drones in Civil and Interstate Conflicts: The Case of Türkiye and Azerbaijan

#### JAVADBAY KHALILZADA

Kent State University, U.S.

ORCID No: 0000-0003-2729-5331

ABSTRACT Recent developments in conflict zones show the proliferation of Unmanned Aerial Vehicles (UAV) or combat drones and how they transform and shape new warfare. A rapidly growing literature examines UAV's performance and utilization by the first generation of drone producers and users like the U.S. and Israel. However, the acquisition, proliferation, and production of combat drones by middle and small states and how these new technologies are applied in warfare by these countries have attracted less attention. The paper explores Türkiye as a producer and active user of UAVs in conflicts in Africa and the Middle East and Azerbaijan as a small state that is a consumer of Turkish and Israeli drones. The paper argues that drones provide an advantage on the battlefield, increase precision in wars, and expand the methods used in wars against insurgency; however, the proliferation of drones simultaneously makes states prone to war and so increases the vulnerability of regional peace and security.

Keywords: Combat Drones, Proliferation of Drones, Türkiye, Azerbaijan, Karabakh Issue

**Insight Turkey 2022** 

Vol. 24 / No. 3 / pp. 89-108

#### Introduction

nmanned aerial systems (UAS) or unmanned aerial vehicles (UAV), or with more common usage, combat drones¹ are now the primary advanced technology used by states and increasingly non-state actors in combat zones. For example, in 2000, 17 countries' arsenals had drones, the number surpassed 100 countries in 2019, and the number of countries that actively use military drones increased by 58 percent in the past decade.² Drones are actively used in battle zones in Afghanistan, Iraq, Syria, Yemen, and Libya. While the proliferation of drones increases the states' capacity to counter terrorist attacks and prevent them, it also threatens regional and global stability and security. Indeed, the second Karabakh War between Armenia and Azerbaijan over the Nagorno Karabakh region that occurred between September and November of 2020 showed how drones can change the military balance and increase the military capacity of states that possess this technology.

There is a growing body of literature<sup>3</sup> that examines the use of drones in combat zones. Umar Farooq differentiates the use of drones by the U.S. and its allies as the first drone age4 and the proliferation of drones and their use by the non-U.S. allies as the second drone age, respectively. In the first drone age, the U.S. and its allies used drones for surveillance intelligence and eliminated the designated terrorist targets and leaders with precise attacks. In the second drone age, drones used by state in interstate conflicts, to assert influence and by non-state actors to damage state infrastructures. While the division can be seen as temporary, as new states purchase drones and join 'drone-owning' clubs, the definition fits to classify and differentiate first and second-tier states. Türkiye is one of these states that uses its domestic drones in power projection and increases its influence in the region. Following Farooq's definition, this study separates Türkiye and Azerbaijan from the U.S. and Israel as the second-age drone consumers for their objectives; the study also simultaneously uses Krause's three-tier classification of states and their military technology production and trade capacity at the international level.<sup>5</sup>

Krause divides states into three tiers according to their production and consumption power capacity in the global arms market. According to Krause:

First-tier states innovate at the technological frontier and do not rely on imports to maintain their production capacity; second-tier suppliers produce weapons at the technological frontier and adapt them to specific market needs, devoting their production system largely to exports; third-tier suppliers copy and reproduce existing technologies (via transfer of design), but do not capture the underlying process of innovation or adaptation, strong customers obtain (via material transfers) and use modern weapons, and weak customers either obtain modern weapons and cannot use them, or do not even obtain them.<sup>6</sup>

Second-tier producer and supplier countries like Türkiye, which try to keep pace with the first-tier states, aim to project their power and influence in global arms production and export. Türkiye's use of its domestically produced drones, with some technological parts of these drones imported from the UK, Canada, and the U.S., increased its production, export, and warfare strategy, particularly in Syria and Libya. Azerbaijan, as a third-

# Third-tier Azerbaijan exports drones from Türkiye and Israel and has actively used this technology in the war against Armenia to assert its control over Nagorno-Karabakh

tier country, is a consumer in the global arms market. Although Azerbaijan's share in the global market was around one percent in the last decade, Azerbaijan's military spending was around \$24 billion between 2009 and 2018. That is a significant amount for a small state. Azerbaijan's adoption of imported advanced military technologies and their use during the war shows the country's third-tier solid profile.

This study explores the use of drones by Türkiye, the second-tier state that tries to keep peace with first-tier countries in global drone competitions. Third-tier Azerbaijan exports drones from Türkiye and Israel and has actively used this technology in the war against Armenia to assert its control over Nagorno-Karabakh. There is a gap in the literature on how a second-tier country like Türkiye actively uses its domestically made drones in its power projection in the Middle East, North Africa, the Caucasus, and Eastern Europe. Azerbaijan is a third-tier country that extensively relied upon Turkish and Israeli-made drones during the war. It is one of the few small states that actively uses imported drones in interstate conflicts to assert its power and de-occupy the territories that the country lost in the war in the early 1990s. Türkiye and Azerbaijan are strategic allies and partners. In his recent interview Ilham Aliyev, President of Azerbaijan, stated that Azerbaijan is going to reform its army in line with the Turkish model.<sup>9</sup> Thus, examining these two countries together and their assertive use of drones would contribute to understanding the role of drones and their role in the second drone age.

First, the study will explore the first-tier countries and the first drone age, and how drones are utilized by the U.S. and its allies. The section will be followed by an analysis of how drones have proliferated across countries and an account of the competition for owning drones. This section will be followed by examining Türkiye as the second-tier state and emerging drone power and its use of domestic-made drones in conflicts. The Azerbaijani case will be discussed as a third-tier small state dependent on exported drones but an ambitious practitioner of these drones to assert its assertiveness in the region and liberation of the territories. I will evaluate the role of drones' precisions and effectiveness

## Drones were extremely important in monitoring and tracking the activities of terrorist organizations to avoid the loss of American combatants

and how drones transform warfare in the conclusion.

The study follows a qualitative exploratory method to examine cases. The primary data consist of official documents and interviews with the state representatives that are available in open sources, statements of the officials and state institutions. Scholarly and in-

vestigative studies, periodicals, and journalistic research reports are also used as secondary data.

### Adoption of Drones in Warfare: Historical Overview and the First Drone Age

Michael Kreuzer states that the emergence of drones followed the invention of microprocessors and the result of the so-called 'information revolution,' which paved the way for using these advanced technologies as part of military strategies. Historically, drones was used for intelligence gathering, guided missiles, and explosives. The first recorded unmanned aircraft/air balloon was used by Austrians to suppress a revolt in Venice in 1849 when explosives were dropped into the city via flying balloons. During the First World War, the U.S. used pilotless aircraft as practice targets or missiles. The U.S. used Model 147 jet-powered drones during the Vietnam War for target acquisition and intelligence gathering. Another first-tier state Israel used drones for actual combat purposes in the Yom Kippur War (also known as the Ramadan War) in 1973. In subsequent years, Israel pioneered the development of drones for combat purposes. Israel actively used drones in the Lebanon Wars in 1982 and 2006 for surveillance, target acquisition, and intelligence gathering.

Israel not only makes drones for domestic use but is also one of the largest exporters of drones. <sup>15</sup> According to the Stockholm International Peace Research Institute (SIPRI) database, the country accounted for 41 percent of all drone exports between 2001 and 2011, totaling a sum of \$4.6 bn. For instance, India, Azerbaijan, and Singapore are among the top buyers of Israeli drones. Thus, Israel is among the first tier of drone powers, both producer and innovator, and supplier of these high-tech military technologies. Among these drones, the Hermes 450 and Heron TP (Eitan) is the most advanced and can carry missiles and reach speeds up to 175 km and 250 km, respectively. Manufactured by Elbit Systems, Hermes 450's wingspans are 10.5 m, and its operational range is 200 km with 20 hours of endurance. Heron TP (Eitan) is manufactured by Israel Aerospace Industry with 16.6 m wingspans, 350 km range, and 35 hours of operational endurance. <sup>16</sup>

However, the U.S. possesses the most advanced drones and is the most active user of drones in combat zones as a first-tier drone state. Since the mid-twentieth century, the United States has used drones for long-range reconnaissance missions, most notably during the Vietnam War.<sup>17</sup> The U.S. used drones in the Gulf War, and the Predator drone was deployed for the first time during the Bosnian War and in the Kosovo War in 1999 for intelligence, surveillance, and reconnaissance missions.<sup>18</sup> Following 9/11, the U.S. War on Terror intensified the use of drones in military tasks, especially for target strikes. The U.S. military and the Central Intelligence Agency (CIA) operated drones to get intelligence, follow insurgents and terrorist organizations, and hunt those defined as terrorists. During the presidency of Obama, 400 drone strikes were launched, and over 3,300 ISIS, Taliban, and other terrorist operatives were killed. 19 The assassination of Gasem Soleimani near Baghdad in 2020, head of Iran's elite Quds Force and spearhead of Iran's military operations in the Middle East, and al-Qaeda leader Ayman al-Zawahiri with drone strikes are recent examples. While Gasem Soleimani was not a designated terrorist, President Trump said that he was "directly and indirectly responsible for the deaths of millions of people."20 Along with "hunting" terrorists, drones also provided air support to ground forces. Drones such as the MQ-1 Predator, RQ-9 Reaper, and RQ-4 Global Hawk played critical roles and completed risky missions in the war on terrorism waged by the United States and its allies. Drones were extremely important in monitoring and tracking the activities of terrorist organizations to avoid the loss of American combatants.

The United States operated outside of its own country; Nevada serves as its control and administrative center. As the Bureau of Investigative Journalism has described it "[T]hese satellite-controlled killer drones allow pilots to control their aircraft from half a world away and it allows generals, spies, and politicians to watch the war they are waging on the other side of the world, live on TV from anywhere in the world."<sup>21</sup> The weapon allows us to follow movements and activities of an enemy without catching air defense systems and strike targets instantly. Drew defines the role of the drone as "they called in help from a weapon that has quietly become one of the military's most versatile tools on the Afghan battlefield."22 Jeremiah Gertler explains the development of drones and their role in changing warfare in a Congressional Research Service Report from 2012 as follows:<sup>23</sup> The weapon allows its operators to track the movements and activities of an enemy without triggering air defense systems and strike targets instantly. According to Drew, the drone's function is best described as follows: "[t]hey called in help from a weapon that has quietly become one of the military's most versatile tools on the Afghan battlefield."<sup>24</sup> Jeremiah Gertler explains the development of drones and their role in changing warfare in a Congressional Research Service Report from 2012 as follows:

Advanced navigation and communications technologies were not available just a few years ago and increases in military communications satellite bandwidth



BOZOK Laser Guided Miniature Munition, which is developed for unmanned aerial vehicles within the Turkish defense industry is seen in Baku, Azerbaijan on May 28, 2022. MUSTAFA ÇIFTÇI /

have made the remote operation of UAS more practical. The nature of the Iraq and Afghanistan wars has also increased the demand for UAS, as identification of and strikes against targets hiding among civilian populations required persistent surveillance and prompt strike capability to minimize collateral damage. Further, UAS provides an asymmetrical –and comparatively invulnerable–technical advantage in these conflicts.<sup>25</sup>

However, drone usage and strikes were not uncontested. According to the Bureau of Investigative Journalism data, 990-2200 civilians have been killed with 14,040 minimum confirmed strikes in Afghanistan, Somalia, Pakistan, and Yemen, an estimated 283-454 of the civilian casualties were children between 2004-2020. According to the data from the UN Human Rights Office of the High Commissioner, hundreds of civilians have been killed by airstrikes, and drones are included in these airstrikes.<sup>26</sup>

As a first-tier drone power, the U.S. is one of the top drone exporters. Even though the United States exports drones to more than fifty countries, the majority of those drones are unarmed. The U.S. only sells advanced armed drones to its most strategic NATO ally countries, like the UK and Italy, and develops a common strategy with these countries to prevent the proliferation of advanced drone systems. For instance, the U.S. Congress refused to approve the sale of drones to Türkiye in 2010 and 2012, despite Türkiye being a frontline NATO member.<sup>27</sup>

China is another competitive drone power that not only produces for its needs but is also a top exporter of drones. China produces CH-3, CH-4, and Wing Loong I and II models that carry various missiles and are seen as alternatives to the U.S. Predator and Reaper drones, albeit less capable and reliable than the U.S. rivals. Several Middle East countries

#### As a second-tier country, Türkiye has developed its drone capacity and uses drones in regional power projection

and U.S. allies like Saudi Arabia, the UAE, Egypt, and Pakistan are among the top importers of Chinese drones. The global proliferation of drones expanded with China's less restrictive policies regarding the export of drones and with its low prices compared to U.S. drones. The following section will examine the proliferation of drones and their usage in combat zones.

#### The Proliferation of Drones in Combat Zones: The Second Drone Age?

The global proliferation of UAVs/drones and their use in combat zones by exporter countries have led researchers to classify this period as a second drone age. Although the term is temporary as the new states join drone-owning clubs, it allows us to distinguish the later drone consumer states from the former. New producers and exporters of drones like Iran and Türkiye attract significant attention. Moreover, countries like Saudi Arabia, the UAE, Egypt, Iraq, Nigeria, India, Azerbaijan, and Pakistan as importers and consumers of drones practiced and used these drones in combat zones against insurgencies. Among these, UAE, as a second-tier country, introduced the domestic drone Yabhon United 40 in 2013. This model is in the inventory of the UAE army and is also exported to countries like Algeria and Russia. The UAE has also purchased Chinese Wing Loong I and II to supplement its domestic production and actively used these drones in the Libyan civil war.<sup>29</sup>

Another ambitious state in the drone race is the Islamic Republic of Iran. While the country suffers from U.S. sanctions due to its nuclear program, it has developed competitive drone power and uses its drones in ongoing conflicts in Syria. Additionally, it provides Houthi rebels in Yemen with sophisticated drones to launch an attack on Saudi Arabia. Iranian authorities use drones for two primary purposes: surveillance and attack. Currently, Iran has Mohajer-6, Shahid-129, and Kaman-22. The former two have experience on the battlefields in Syria and Iraq; the latter one was recently unveiled. Iran's attack drones are classified into two categories: multiple-purpose drones, which drop bombs or launch missiles and serve for surveillance purposes, and kamikaze drones which attack targets only. Iran's drone strategy is built on the denial that it even provides or carries out lethal drone strikes and does not take responsibility. For example, Iran is the main supporter of Houthi rebels in Ye-

#### Türkiye uses drones to target terrorists and uses them to coordinate with electronic warfare and air forces to support ground forces against regular state armies

men and supplies them with drones to conduct lethal drone assassinations, and attack oil fields, processing stations, and cities but denies its involvement.<sup>32</sup>

Other middle powers of the Middle East like Saudi Arabia, Egypt, Pakistan, and Iraq rely on imported drones and use them for intelligence gathering,

surveillance, and attacks. In possession of drones, these countries make up the third tier of countries solely dependent on exported drones. All four countries imported drones from China. Saudi Arabia entered the drone-owning club after purchasing Chinese CH-4 drones in 2015-2016 and actively used them along with Wing Loong drones in the conflict in Yemen. In addition, an agreement was reached to build a Chinese drone factory in the country.<sup>33</sup> Egypt also purchased Chinese Wing Loong II to support its forces against insurgency and terrorist groups in the Sinai Peninsula. Page and Sonne state that the U.S. rejection of selling its advanced drone technologies to the Middle East countries forced these countries to purchase Chinese drones, which are cheaper and non-competative when compared to U.S.-made drones.<sup>34</sup>

Each year, new countries join the club like Iran, UAE, Saudi Arabia, and Egypt use drones in their power projection and regional competition against their rivals. However, among these countries, Türkiye attracts specific attention. As a second-tier country, Türkiye has developed its drone capacity and uses drones in regional power projection.

### Türkiye's Assertiveness in the Middle East: Producer and User of Combat Drones in Regional Conflicts

Türkiye's regional foreign policy has been assessed as revisionist and neo-Ottomanist.<sup>35</sup> However, until Türkiye's use of hard power, its influence and policies were interpreted from the soft-power perspective, for instance, screening Turkish soap operas, attracting youth through education, and promoting Türkiye as a "democratic Muslim state model." Following the Arab Spring and the Syrian civil war, due to regional development its soft influence deteriorated and Türkiye trusted hard power and direct or indirect military intervention to assert its interests, by which combat drones played a crucial role in operations. In less than fifteen years, Türkiye achieved production of its domestic drones and became the top user and exporter of drones in the global arms market.

Indeed, as a second-tier state, Türkiye is semi-dependent on its heavy military needs, and it was the same for drones. To fight against the Kurdistan Work-

ers Party (PKK); Kurdish militant separatist movements designated as a terrorist organization by Türkiye and NATO states, insurgency, in 2006, Türkiye ordered ten Israeli Heron drones.<sup>39</sup> However, it received the equipment very late, and Israeli officials operated these drones with results not, as Türkiye expected. 40 Another turning point was the U.S. rejection of selling drones to Türkiye in 2010 due to security and strategic concerns.<sup>41</sup> Thus, Türkiye turned to developing domestic combat drones. Turkish Aerospace Industries and Baykar Makina are the main actors who undertook this project. The leading figure in this project is Selçuk Bayraktar, who left his education at the Massachusetts Institute of Technology and has run Baykar Makina since 2007. By 2009 he reached the contract production and sale of an armed drone, the Bayraktar TB2. The TB2 is controlled by a ground station and can endure 27 hours in the air with a 150 km range and can carry four laser-guided smart munitions. It was first tested in 2014 and has been actively used in the Turkish military since 2018. This model changed the balance of power and asserted Türkiye's military ambitions in regional conflicts.

The first time TB2 was used in operations against PKK was in a traditional usage of a drone for intelligence gathering and killing of terrorist leaders. On August 15, 2018, the senior PKK leader İsmail Özden was killed in the Sinjar District of Iraq, confirming the use of TB2 in cross-border operations. 42 Until TB2 was introduced, Türkiye only could follow insurgent movements on the ground but could not counter their activity effectively. One such operation occurred in 2011, where hundreds of PKK militants attacked a Turkish outpost in Çukurca, killing twenty-four and injuring eighteen security servicemen. 43 However, after introducing TB2 carrying laser-guided missiles, the Turkish military could immediately counter the insurgent movement. It was a game-changer in the history of the Turkish fight against insurgency, and the PKK could not carry out activities like it did in 2011. Türkiye conducted drone operations against PKK not just inside the country but also against YPG (the Syrian extension of PKK as Türkiye defines it) using drones in combination with ground units and artillery forces. This allowed Türkiye to achieve its ambitions in Afrin, the PYD/YPG stronghold in Northern Syria. 44 According to the data of the Crisis Group, PKK activities and operations decreased, and their fatality increased since 2015. As indicated, the state security force-to-PKK militant fatality ratio is a good indicator of the changing power balance on the battlefield. Following the introduction of drones, the deaths of PKK insurgents to the security service increased fourfold.<sup>45</sup> The advantage that drones gave Türkiye in its military strategy against PKK, allowed it to consolidate its existence in Syria and Libya. Combat drones enable states to follow and gather intelligence activities and movements of insurgents. Even the hit-and-run tactics of the insurgency are not sustainable since combat drones enable the state to track and eliminate insurgent groups as it discovers them.

## The second Karabakh war is an explicit example of how combat drones transform modern interstate warfare

Türkiye uses drones to target terrorists and uses them to coordinate with electronic warfare and air forces to support ground forces against regular state armies. This combination enables effective attacks on enemies who lack modern technologies, as was the case in Syria, Libya, and Nagorno Karabakh. When Syrian forces attacked Idlib in late February 2020 to take the last rebel-controlled region and killed 33 Turkish soldiers, Türkiye reciprocated. According to the Turkish Defense Minister Hulusi Akar, Türkiye eliminated 135 tanks, two jet fighters, eight helicopters, dozens of howitzers, five anti-aircraft systems, and 2,557 security forces. In a few days, the Syrian army suffered one of the most devastating losses that it had experienced since the start of the civil war. Following this, Türkiye asserted influence in the North of Syria and demonstrated how conventional air defense systems like howitzers and air defenses were incapable against drones.

Turkish drone superiority was further demonstrated in the Libyan civil war. Türkiye intervened to support the Government of National Accord (GNA) that was recognized by the UN in December 2019, against Khalifa Haftar's Libyan National Army (LNA) backed by the UAE, Russia, and Egypt, which had waged war to take control of capital Tripoli since April 2019. Following Turkish intervention and air support, GNA halted LNA's advance and took control of the strategic cities and al-Watiya airbase, 47 which Haftar's forces were using as their main point of operations. The UN official called the operation "the largest drone war globally," 48 where GNA trusted Bayraktar TB2 and the LNA was backed by UAE's Chinese-made Wing Loong-II drones. Sophisticated Turkish jamming gear destroyed UAE-supplied Pantsir S-1 Russian air defenses that provided air superiority to GNA forces. 49 Turkish intervention prevented Haftar from taking control of Tripoli<sup>50</sup> and retreated, losing some advantageous controlled areas. Turkish drones and a new warfare strategy overcame conventional air defense systems. The drone allows combatants to follow and eliminate targets precisely. Moreover, low-level latitude and soundless engines make them unnoticeable for air defense systems.

As a second-tier country, Türkiye is increasing its drone power in the second-drone age. After demonstrating its battle experience and effectiveness Ukraine, Azerbaijan, Qatar, and Poland, becoming the first NATO member to do so, have all purchased Turkish drones. <sup>51</sup> Qatar developed its strategic relations with Türkiye to overcome the blockade by the Gulf states. Ukraine purchased Turkish drones to use in the fight against insurgents in the east of the country and to use against the Russian invasion that started on February



24, 2022. The effectiveness of TB2 drones and their ability to encounter Russian military technology is lauded by Ukrainian authorities and international experts. <sup>52</sup> Azerbaijan also made very effective use of Turkish drones to reclaim its territory of Nagorno-Karabakh. By exporting its drones and military technologies to Azerbaijan, Türkiye is developing defense relations and asserting its regional interests. In Libya, it defeated Russia and the UAE-backed LNA; in the Caucasus, Türkiye supported Azerbaijan against Armenia, a member of the Collective Security Treaty Organization (CSTO), Russia's so-called NATO. Exporting drones to Ukraine, Türkiye backed the country against Russian-supported insurgency and occupation where Russia was concerned about developing Turkish-Ukrainian military relations.

In addition to the TB2, Türkiye has projected the development of several other drones, such as Bayraktar Akıncı. Making its first flight in December 2019, Bayraktar Akıncı is designed as an air-to-ground and air-to-air attack drone capable of carrying laser-guided smart munitions, missiles, and long-range stand-off weapons.<sup>53</sup> Akıncı's air endurance is 24 hours above 3,0000 feet with 5500 kg take-off weight. Mass production of this drone will further strengthen Turkish drone power and force regional rivals like UAE, Saudi Arabia, Iran, and Russia to focus on drone technology and develop technologies that will deter Turkish drones. Additionally, the Turkish Aerospace Industry (TAI) developed Aksungur and Anka model drones that were delivered to the Turkish Navy and capable of conducting surveillance, reconnaissance, and assault missions.<sup>54</sup>

As the Turkish case illustrates, drones enable countries to assert their interest and power on the battlefield. Drones enabled Türkiye to transform its regional interest into practical gains on the ground. While in Syria, it has supported op-

Turkish President Recep Tayvip Erdoğan and Azerbaiiani President Ilham Aliyev are seen after signing Shusha Declaration in the city of Shusha, Nagorno-Karabakh, Azerbaijan on June 15, 2021. HALİL SAĞIRKAYA / AA

position since the beginning of the Syrian revolution. The introduction of the TB2 drone helped launch active military operations in northern Syria. Türkiye uses its drones in coordination with ground and air forces and transforms its warfare and benefits from this transformation on the ground. Following the use of drones, Türkiye prevented insurgent activities in the rural areas of the country and targeted insurgent encampments in northern Iraq. In Libya the use of drones in coordination with ground forces enabled Türkiye to preserve its ally in Tripoli and defeat its regional competitors. Similarly, following the second Nagorno-Karabakh war, Türkiye consolidated its presence in the South Caucasus as the Shusha Declaration was signed between the two states, covering various cooperation policies, including the modernization of the Azerbaijani Army. In this context, the case of Azerbaijan, a small state, is a more explicit example that highlights how drones have changed the balance of power and continue to transform warfare.

### Small State Use of Combat Drones in Interstate Conflicts: Azerbaijan and Nagorno Karabakh War

Azerbaijan is a post-Soviet state that could be considered a small state from the perspective of international politics. Following the dissolutions of the USSR, the country found itself in a war with Armenia over the Nagorno-Karabakh Autonomous Region (NKAR), which was populated by ethnic Armenians under the jurisdiction of Azerbaijan. In the wake of the war, Armenian military forces took control of NKAR and seven adjacent regions of Azerbaijan. There are four adopted UN Security Council resolutions in 1993 (822, 853, 874, 884) and the UN General Assembly resolution 62/243 in 2008 that calls for respecting the territorial integrity of Azerbaijan and demanding the withdrawal of Armenian forces from all occupied territories, as well as a peaceful settlement of the conflict.<sup>57</sup> Battles between the two, ended with a ceasefire on May 12, 1994. Since then, there have been ongoing negotiations under the auspices of the OSCE Minsk Group (co-chaired by France, Russia, and the U.S.) to solve the conflict by peaceful means. However, Armenia did not withdraw its troops from the occupied region, and Azerbaijani President Ilham Aliyev, in the 2018 military parade, announced that Azerbaijan expects the return of the occupied territories in peace; if not, the use of force is inevitable.<sup>58</sup> The ongoing tensions between the two eventually exploded. The next stage of the Karabakh war started on September 29, 2020, and ended on November 10, 2020, with a trilateral deal between Armenia, Azerbaijan, and Russia; that was considered capitulation for Armenia. Azerbaijan took control of seven adjacent regions and Shusha, a city of NKAR symbolic of Azerbaijan.<sup>59</sup>

The second Karabakh war is an explicit example of how combat drones transform modern interstate warfare. Countries that possess this technology have

ultimate superiority over their rivals. President of Azerbaijan, Ilham Aliyev, stated in an interview with the Turkish news channel *TRT Haber*, "Thanks to advanced Turkish drones owned by the Azerbaijan military, our casualties on the front shrunk." He praised the efficiency of the drones, stating: "These drones show Türkiye's strength. It also empowers us." Turkish Bayraktar TB2 drones played a significant role in Azerbaijan's victory in the second Karabakh War, <sup>62</sup> but Azerbaijan also used Israeli-made Harop loitering munitions kamikaze drones actively

Azerbaijan's war with Armenia and victory in a short period would not have been possible without combat drones

during the second Karabakh war. Azerbaijan used both drones for multiple purposes and strategically. Activities of Armenian military units followed and waited for the right time to eliminate the designated target.

Indeed, it was not the first time Azerbaijan used drones against Armenia. In April 2016, Azerbaijan, for the first time, used a Harop loitering munitions kamikaze drone against Armenia and precisely hit a bus that was carrying volunteers to the front.<sup>63</sup> As a third-tier state, Azerbaijan has purchased advanced technologies, air defense systems, and drones and applied these new technologies in the war with Armenia. According to the Stockholm International Peace Research Institute, Azerbaijan bought various defensive and offensive weapon systems from Israel. These include "one Barak-8 surface-to-air missile (SAM) system; seventy-five Barak-8 missiles; one EL/M-2080 Green Pine air search radar system; Gabriel-5 ship-to-ship missiles; five Heron drones; and five Searcher drones that will cost \$1.6 billion."64 Another significant purchase of Israeli weapons followed April 2016 clashes. That import included the Hermes-450 drone and 100 Spike-MR/LR anti-tank missiles, air defense systems that cost \$5 billion for the country.65 Azerbaijan also purchased military technologies and drones from Türkiye. Details are unknown, but Turkish sales amounted to close to \$400 million in the first nine months of 2020, while in 2019, it was just \$20.7 million for the same period.<sup>66</sup>

As the conflict escalated, Azerbaijan used both drones for specific targets and in coordination with ground forces. Drones eliminated the Armenian army's heavy military equipment and armor tanks, BM-30 Smerch rocket systems, TOS-1, and S-300 air defense systems. Total costs of destroyed Armenian weapons are estimated at \$4.7 billion.<sup>67</sup> Indeed, all of these weapons were not eliminated by drones, but after a drone strike an armored vehicle in a military convoy other personnel was left in fear that they will be attacked by drone again.

The Azerbaijani defense ministry has regularly shared video footage of drone attacks on Armenian strongholds during the war. In one of the videos that the Defense Ministry shared, a unit of Armenian special intelligence-sabotage

The case of Türkiye highlights how a second-tier country joined the league of done-producing countries and uses this technology to materialize its regional ambitions

groups was followed by Azerbaijani drones and struck when all armored vehicles were gathered to be transported so they all neutralized simultaneously. Indeed, this video shows how much superiority drone technology gives over the enemy; the opponent can follow the movements of units and precisely target them. 68 The drones strikes and footage of these attacks also psychologically demoralized and destroyed

the Armenian morale. Through sharing drone footage videos, Azerbaijan presented to the enemy that all their movements are followed by the Azerbaijani military. While the U.S. and Israel shared footage of killing terrorist leaders, Azerbaijan used this tactic against a regular army, which resulted in mass desertions from the Armenian army.<sup>69</sup>

Azerbaijan's war with Armenia and victory in a short period would not have been possible without combat drones. Azerbaijan utilized Israeli-made kamikaze drones to eliminate targets and Turkish drones to gather intelligence and hit the targets with laser-guided missiles. The war increased international concerns and debates on the usage of drones since conventional air defense systems cannot prevent drone attacks. As was the case in Libya and Syria, Russian-made conventional weapons could not prevent Azerbaijan's drone superiority over Armenia. In just forty-four days, Azerbaijan took back around eighty percent of the territories it lost control of in the 1990s. Only Russia's intervention prevented Azerbaijan from taking complete control of the region. Considering that Azerbaijan is a small state and lost the war in the 1990s, it is a considerable achievement.

Small states like Azerbaijan can wage wars with drones in the second drone age, and Russian conventional air defense systems cannot prevent them in most of the cases. The Incapacity of Russian air defense systems against TB2 drones has been also experienced in the Russia-Ukraine war, as the former is unable to encounter Ukrainian drones. Drones give superiority in combat zones by allowing the user to follow the enemy activity and eliminate a target remotely. When compared, the total loss of Armenia far exceeds Azerbaijan which lost 2,906 servicemen and eight went missing, while Armenia lost 4,000 servicemen, and 321 are missing even though it was the Azerbaijani army that marched to liberate territories. Moreover, Azerbaijan has displayed military hardware it captured during the war. Azerbaijan first used drones in 2016 and experienced their advantages. Acquiring Turkish and Israeli-made drones changed the balance of power between the two countries. Considering only conventional weapons, Armenia can balance Azerbaijan. However, for drones,

Armenia has no deterrent weapon against Azerbaijani UAVs. Azerbaijan has also produced some variants of Israeli orbiter drones since 2018.<sup>75</sup> Thus, as a strong third-tier country, Azerbaijan purchases and develops domestic drones that benefit it in Nagorno-Karabakh. The existence of drones increased the country's confidence in its military capabilities. Despite international calls, the fighting did not stop, and Azerbaijan achieved its objectives and regained its territories. There are not many examples of a small country like Azerbaijan utilizing combat drones in warfare.

#### **Conclusion**

Since they were first used, drones have offered fighters an advantage over one another by enabling them to accurately target and monitor enemy activity. While the capabilities of current-generation armed drones vary, the proliferation of the systems increases the threat to regional and global security. It allows the possessor to conduct operations overseas just as the U.S. It enables terrorist groups to conduct terrorist acts remotely, as in the case of the Houthi attack on Saudi Arabia. Drones allow a state to assert its interests and influence, as in the case of Türkiye. Conventional hit-and-run tactics of insurgents are old-fashioned, and insurgents cannot run from drones. Inexpensive compared to fighter jets, unmanned and remote-controlled technology drones enable states to prevent insurgency even in mountainous regions where the conventional army's mobility is constrained. Another advantage of a combat drone comparing a fighter jet is its endurance in the air of up to 24 hours and more as the new most advanced versions are developing. As the case of Türkiye illustrates, since movements and activities of insurgents can be followed and targeted by drones, the recruitment of rebellions and activity significantly suffered. These advantages of combat drones allow states to fight insurgency since the latter has no capacity to produce or purchase this technology if not provided by another state.

Horowitz *et al.* predicted that "drones are unlikely to prompt new interstate conflicts or transform international relations," however the war between Armenia and Azerbaijan was the result of the superiority of drones that Azerbaijan possessed, and Armenia had nothing to deter it. Türkiye's operation in Syria and Libya, where in Syria it fought against Assad, and in Libya against Khalifa Haftar, who was backed by UAE, Saudi Arabia, and Egypt, demonstrate how drones played significant roles in interstate conflict. Türkiye also exported its drones to Ukraine in its preparation to fight against Russia and insurgency in the east of the country. Many examples show that drones give a distinct advantage to states, particularly if the rival has no equivalent.

This advantage also increases the threat of war. Türkiye's operations in Syria and particularly in Libya without drones could not be possible. Particularly, Azer-

baijan's war against Armenia would not be possible, or it would be too costly for Azerbaijan since the geography favored Armenia. As the video<sup>77</sup> shared by the Azerbaijani Defense Ministry shows, drones followed the activities of Armenian forces on the ground and eliminated them precisely like a 'magic bullet.'<sup>78</sup> Moreover, it simplifies war as Boyle has explained, "far from being a world where violence is used more carefully and discriminately, a drones-dominated world may be one where human life is cheapened because it can so easily, and so indifferently, be obliterated with the press of a button."<sup>79</sup> The U.S. has long been criticized for civilian deaths during its conduct of drone attacks. There are no ethical and legal restrictions that prevent the use of drones or condition when to use and when not. Without such restrictions, the proliferation of drones increases the threat of indiscriminate usage of power by states and non-state actors.

Overall, the second drone age followed the proliferation of drones from first-tier countries to second and third-tier countries. The use of drones transforms warfare and gives superiority to possessor states. It enables gathering intelligence, surveillance, and eliminating targets precisely. Conventional air defense systems are incapable of preventing drone attacks and are hunted by drones. This triggered concerns about advancing anti-drone air defense systems. The battle performance of drones necessitates the development of anti-drone defense systems to deter drone-owned states. The proliferation of drones also increases the threat to regional and global security. Another issue is that there is no global agreement or restriction on the use of drones, and scholars highlight the urgent need for an international framework.<sup>80</sup>

The case of Türkiye highlights how a second-tier country joined the league of done-producing countries and uses this technology to materialize its regional ambitions. The example of Azerbaijan shows how drones enable a country to achieve objectives that had long waited for the de-occupation of its territories and requested repeatedly from international organizations to conduct with-drawal of occupying forces by peaceful means. However, the defensive and usage against insurgency do not mean that it has been and will be used in this way. The usage of drones for political and military objectives is increasing. Drone technology demonstrates that conventional air defense systems mostly cannot prevent drones. This is how drones transform modern warfare, and it seems that we are just in the beginning phase of this transformation.

#### **Endnotes**

- 1. There is various usage of unmanned aerial systems (UAS), unmanned aerial vehicles (UAV), combat drones, and others in the literature referring to drones used for military objectives. I use the concept of drone or combat drone interchangeably to cover various kinds are used for military purposes.
- **2.** Dan Gettinger, "Drones Operating in Syria and Iraq," *Center for the Study of the Drone at Bard College*, (2016), p. viii.

- **3.** Michael J. Boyle, "The Costs and Consequences of Drone Warfare," *International Affairs*, Vol. 89, No. 1 (2013), pp. 1-29; Michael J. Boyle, "The Race for Drones," *Orbis*, Vol. 59, No. 1 (2015), pp. 76-94.
- **4.** Umar Farooq, "How Türkiye Defied the U.S. and Became a Killer Drone Power," *The Intercept*, retrieved May 26, 2021, from https://theintercept.com/2019/05/14/Türkiye-second-drone-age/.
- **5.** Keith Krause, *Arms and the State: Patterns of Military Production and Trade,* (Cambridge University Press, 1995).
- 6. Krause, Arms and the State, p. 31.
- 7. Pieter D. Wezeman, Aude Fleurant, Alexandra Kuimova, Diego lopes da Silva, Nantian, and Siemon T. Wezeman, "Trends in International Arms Transfers 2019," *SIPRI*, retrieved May 26, 2021, from https://www.sipri.org/sites/default/files/2020-03/fs\_2003\_at\_2019.pdf.
- **8.** Sam Bhutia, "Armenia-Azerbaijan: Who's the Big Defense Spender?" *Eurasianet*, (October 28, 2019), retrieved February 9, 2022, from https://eurasianet.org/armenia-azerbaijan-whos-the-big-defense-spender.
- **9.** Ruslan Rahimov, "Azerbaycan Cumhurbaşkanı Aliyev: Azerbaycan'da Türk Ordusunun Küçük Modelini Oluşturacağız," *Anadolu Agency*, (February 26, 2021), retrieved May 26, 2021, from https://www.aa.com.tr/tr/azerbaycan-cephe-hatti/azerbaycan-cumhurbaskani-aliyev-azerbaycanda-turk-ordusunun-kucuk-modelini-olusturacaqiz/2158236.
- **10.** Michael P. Kreuzer, *Drones, and the Future of Air Warfare: The Evolution of Remotely Piloted Aircraft,* (London: Routledge, 2018), p. 27.
- 11. Bartsch I. Ronald, James Coyne, and Katherine Gray, *Drones in Society: Exploring the Strange New World of Unmanned Aircraft*, (Routledge, 2018). p. 20.
- 12. Bartsch Ronald et al., Drones in Society.
- 13. John Kreis, "Unmanned Aircraft in Israeli Air Operations," Air Power History, Vol. 37, No. 4 (1990), pp. 46-50, p. 46.
- **14.** David Rodman, *Sword and Shield of Zion: The Israel Air Force in the Arab Israeli Conflict 1948-2012*, (Brighton: Sussex Academic Press, 2013).
- **15.** Gili Cohen, "Israel Is World's Largest Exporter of Drones, Study Finds," *Haaretz*, (January 11, 2018), retrieved May 26, 2021, from https://www.haaretz.com/.premium-israel-is-greatest-exporter-of-drones -1.5243373.
- **16.** Gili Cohen, "Azerbaijan's President: We've Bought Almost \$5 Billion in Israeli Military Goods," *Haaretz*, (December 14, 2016), retrieved May 26, 2021, from https://www.haaretz.com/israel-news/.premium-azerbaijan-has-bought-5-billion-in-israeli-military-goods-1.5473569.
- 17. Stefan Borg, "Below the Radar: Examining a Small State's Usage of Tactical Unmanned Aerial Vehicles," *Defence Studies*, Vol. 20, No. 3 (2020), pp. 185-201; Bartsch Ronald, et al., *Drones in Society*.
- 18. Richard Whittle, Predator: The Secret Origins of the Drone Revolution, (Macmillan, 2014).
- **19.** Daniel Byman, "Why Drones Work: The Case for Washington's Weapon of Choice," *Foreign Affairs*, Vol. 92, (2013), pp. 32-33.
- **20.** "Qasem Soleimani: US Kills Top Iranian General in Baghdad Air Strike," *BBC News*, (January 3, 2020), retrieved May 29, 2021, from https://www.bbc.com/news/world-middle-east-50979463.
- **21.** "History of Drone Warfare," *The Bureau of Investigative Journalism*, retrieved September 27, 2022, from https://www.thebureauinvestigates.com/explainers/history-of-drone-warfare.
- **22.** Christopher Drew, "Drones Are Playing a Growing Role in Afghanistan," *The New York Times*, (February 20, 2010), retrieved September 27, 2022, from https://www.nytimes.com/2010/02/20/world/asia/20drones.html.
- 23. "History of Drone Warfare."
- 24. Drew, "Drones Are Playing a Growing Role in Afghanistan."
- **25.** Jeremiah Gertler, "US Unmanned Aerial Systems," *Library of Congress Washington DC Congressional Research Service*, (2012), p. 1.

- **26.** "Civilian Deaths in the Syrian Arab Republic," *United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights OHCHR*, (June 28, 2022), retrieved September 27, 2022, from https://www.ohchr.org/en/documents/reports/civilian-deaths-syrian-arab-republic-report-united-nations-high-commissioner.
- **27.** Burak Bekdil, "Turkey Mulls Unarmed Reaper Drones From US Latest News," *Hürriyet Daily News*, (March 4, 2014), retrieved September 20, 2022, from https://www.hurriyetdailynews.com/-turkeymulls-unarmed-reaper-drones-from-us--63143.
- **28.** Agnes Callamard and James Rogers, "We Need a New International Accord to Control Drone Proliferation," *Bulletin of the Atomic Scientists*, (2020).
- **29.** Francesco F. Milan and Aniseh Bassiri Tabrizi, "Armed, Unmanned, and in High Demand: The Drivers Behind Combat Drones' Proliferation in the Middle East," *Small Wars & Insurgencies*, Vol. 31, No. 4 (2020), pp. 730-750.
- **30.** Michael Rubin, "A Short History of the Iranian Drone Program," *American Enterprise Institute*, (August 26, 2020), retrieved April 29, 2022, from https://www.aei.org/research-products/report/a-short-history-of-the-iranian-drone-program/.
- **31.** James Rogers, "Iran and Turkey Have Become Done Powers," *The Washington Post*, (January 28, 2021) retrieved April 29, 2022, from https://www.washingtonpost.com/politics/2021/01/28/iran-Türkiye-have-become-drone-powers/.
- 32. Rogers, "Iran and Turkey Have Become Done Powers."
- **33.** "China's Saudi Drone Factory Compensates for US Ban," *Middle East Eye*, (March 30, 2017), retrieved April 29, 2022, from https://www.middleeasteye.net/fr/news/china-build-factory-saudi-arabia-fill-drone-shortage-1200657135.
- **34.** Jeremy Page and Paul Sonne, "Unable to Buy U.S. Military Drones, Allies Place Orders with China," *The Wall Street Journal*, (July 17, 2017), retrieved April 29, 2022, from https://www.wsj.com/articles/unable-to-buy-u-s-military-drones-allies-place-orders-with-china-1500301716.
- **35.** Clemens Hoffmann, "Neo-Ottomanism, Eurasianism, or Securing the Region? A Longer View on Turkey's Interventionism," *Conflict, Security & Development*, Vol. 19, No. 3 (2019), pp. 301-307; Hakan Yavuz, *Nostalgia for the Empire: The Politics of Neo-Ottomanism*, (Oxford University Press, 2020).
- **36.** Meliha Benli Altunışık, "The Possibilities and Limits of Türkiye's Soft Power in the Middle East," *Insight Turkey*, Vol. 10, No. 2 (2008); Oghuzhan Göksel, "Assessing the Turkish Model as a Guide to the Emerging Democracies in the Middle East," *Middle Eastern Studies*, Vol. 4, No. 1 (July 2012), pp. 99-120; Oghuzhan Göksel, "Perceptions of the Turkish Model in Post-Revolutionary Tunisia," *Turkish Studies*, Vol. 15, No. 3, pp. 476-495.
- **37.** Michelangelo Guida and Oğuzhan Göksel, "Reevaluating the Sources and Fragility of Türkiye's Soft Power after the Arab Uprisings," in Hüseyin Işıksal and Oğuzhan Göksel (eds.), *Türkiye's Relations with the Middle East*, (Springer, 2017), pp. 151-168.
- **38.** Muhittin Ataman and Çağatay Özdemir, "Turkey's Syria Policy: Constant Objectives Shifting Priorities," *Türkiye Ortadoğu Çalışmaları Dergisi*, Vol. 5, No. 2 (2018), pp. 13-36.
- **39.** Hüseyin Alptekin, *Etnik Terör ve Teröre Mücadele Stratejileri: IRA, ETA, Tamil Kaplanları ve PKK,* (İstanbul: SETA Publications, 2018).
- **40.** Lennart Hofman, "How Turkey Became a Drone Power and What that Tells Us about the Future of Warfare," *The Correspondent*, (December 10, 2020), retrieved April 29, 2022, from https://thecorrespondent.com/832/how-Turkey-became-a-drone-power-and-what-that-tells-us-about-the-future-of-warfare/110071049088-d67e839e.
- 41. "Turkey Mulls Unarmed Reaper Drones from US."
- **42.** "3 Gün Adım Adım İzlendi, Son Darbeyi SİHA İndirdi!" *Gazete Vatan*, (August 17, 2018), retrieved May 11, 2022, from: http://www.gazetevatan.com/3-gun-adim-adim-izlendi-son-darbeyi-siha-indirdi-1191670-gundem/.
- **43.** "Çukurca'da Hain Saldırı: 24 Şehit, 18 Yaralı," *Hürriyet*, (October 20, 2011), retrieved May 11, 2022, from https://www.hurriyet.com.tr/gundem/cukurcada-hain-saldiri-24-sehit-18-yarali-19024272.

- **44.** "Türkiye Takes 'Total Control' of Syria's Afrin, Says State Media," *Deutsche Welle*, (March 25, 2018), retrieved May 11, 2022, from https://www.dw.com/en/Turkey-takes-total-control-of-syrias-afrin-says-state-media/a-43121670.
- **45.** "Turkey's PKK Conflict: A Visual Explainer," *Crisis Group*, (May 4, 2021), retrieved May 11, 2022, from https://www.crisisgroup.org/content/Turkeys-pkk-conflict-visual-explainer.
- **46.** Mitch Prothero, "Turkey Is Crushing Syria's Army after Wiping out Its Heavy Armor with Superior Tech, Daring Russia to Step in and Save Them," *Business Insider*, (March 2, 2020), retrieved May 13, 2022, from https://www.businessinsider.com/syria-Turkey-superior-tech-dares-russia-2020-3.
- **47.** Alex Gatopoulos, "Largest Drone War in the World: How Airpower Saved Tripoli," *Al Jazeera*, (May 28, 2020), retrieved May 15, 2022, from https://www.aljazeera.com/news/2020/5/28/largest-drone-war-in-the-world-how-airpower-saved-tripoli.
- 48. Gatopulos, "Largest Drone War in the World."
- **49.** Ben Fishman and Conor Hiney, "What Turned the Battle for Tripoli?" *The Washington Institute*, (May 6, 2020), retrieved May 15, 2022, from https://www.washingtoninstitute.org/policy-analysis/what-turned-battle-tripoli.
- **50.** Guma El-Gamaty, "Will Haftar Succeed in Taking Tripoli?" *Al Jazeera*, (April 14, 2019), retrieved May 15, 2022, from https://www.aljazeera.com/opinions/2019/4/14/will-haftar-succeed-in-taking-tripoli.
- **51.** "Poland to Become First NATO Country to Buy Turkish Drones," *Reuters*, (May 22, 2021), retrieved May 15, 2022, from https://www.reuters.com/world/europe/poland-become-first-nato-country-buy-turk-ish-drones-2021-05-22/.
- **52.** Stephen Witt, "The Turkish Drone that Changed the Nature of Warfare," *The New Yorker*, (May 5, 2022), retrieved May 15, 2022, from https://www.newyorker.com/magazine/2022/05/16/the-turkish-drone-that-changed-the-nature-of-warfare.
- **53.** Türkiye's first tech company to develop indigenous UAVs, Baykar Technology, See, *BaykarTech*, retrieved May 20, 2022, from https://www.baykartech.com/en/.
- **54.** Tayfun Özberk, "Turkish Navy Gets 1<sup>st</sup> Aksungur Male UAV from TAI," *Naval News*, (October 22, 2021). retrieved September 20, 2022, from https://www.navalnews.com/naval-news/2021/10/turkish-navy-gets-1st-aksungur-male-uav/.
- **55.** "Pençe'de 1 Haftalık Rapor: 28 Terörist Etkisiz Hale Getirildi," *TRT Haber*, (September 16, 2021), retrieved May 20, 2022, from https://www.trthaber.com/haber/gundem/pencede-1-haftalik-rapor-28-terorist-etkisiz-hale-getirildi-609358.html.
- **56.** "Erdoğan ve Aliyev 'Şuşa Beyannamesi'ne Imza Attı," *Anadolu Agency*, (June 15, 2021), retrieved May 20, 2022, from https://www.aa.com.tr/tr/dunya/erdogan-ve-aliyev-susa-beyannamesine-imza-atti/2274752.
- **57.** Thomas De Waal, *Black Garden: Armenia and Azerbaijan Through Peace and War*, (New York: New York University Press, 2013); Walter Christian, Antje von Ungern-Sternberg, and Kavus Abushov (eds.), *Self-determination and Secession in International Law*, (OUP Oxford, 2014).
- **58.** "Aliyev: Baku Wants Peaceful Resolution on Nagorno-Karabakh but 'War Not Over," *Radio Free Europe/Radio Liberty*, (June 26, 2018), retrieved May 20, 2022, from https://www.rferl.org/a/aliyev-bakuwants-peaceful-resolution-on-nagorno-karabakh-but-war-not-over-/29321183.html.
- **59.** "Armenians Call Nagorno-Karabakh Cease-Fire a 'Capitulation," *Deutsche Welle,* (November 11, 2020), retrieved May 20, 2022, from https://www.dw.com/en/armenians-call-nagorno-karabakh-cease-fire-a-capitulation/a-55570217.
- **60.** Stephen Witt, "The Turkish Drone that Changed the Nature of Warfare," *The New Yorker*, (May 5, 2022), retrieved May 20, 2022, from https://www.newyorker.com/magazine/2022/05/16/the-turkish-drone-that-changed-the-nature-of-warfare.
- **61.** "Azerbaijan Acknowledges Use of Turkey Drones in Conflict over Nagorno-Karabakh," *Middle East Monitor,* (October 6, 2020), retrieved May 20, 2022, from https://www.middleeastmonitor.com/20201006-azerbaijan-acknowledges-use-of-turkey-drones-in-conflict-over-nagorno-karabakh/.

- **62.** Hülya Kınık and Sinem Çelik, "The Role of Turkish Drones in Azerbaijan's Increasing Military Effectiveness: An Assessment of the Second Nagorno-Karabakh War," *Insight Turkey*, Vol. 23, No. 4 (2021) p. 169.
- 63. Cohen, "Azerbaijan's President."
- **64.** Elnur Ismayilov, "Israel and Azerbaijan: The Evolution of a Strategic Partnership," *Israel Journal of Foreign Affairs*, Vol. 7, No. 1 (2013), pp. 69-76.
- 65. Cohen, "Azerbaijan's President."
- **66.** Ece Toksabay, "Turkish Arms Sales to Azerbaijan Surged before Nagorno-Karabakh Fighting," *Reuters*, (October 14, 2020), retrieved May 20, 2022, from https://www.reuters.com/article/us-armenia-azerbaijan-turkey-arms/turkish-arms-sales-to-azerbaijan-surged-before-nagorno-karabakh-fighting-idUSKB-N26Z237.
- **67.** Ruslan Rahimov, "Ermenistan'ın 2. Dağlık Karabağ Savaşında İmha Edilen Silahlarının Maddi Karşılığı 4,8 Milyar Dolar," *Anadolu Agency*, (May12, 2020), retrieved May 20, 2022, from https://www.aa.com.tr/tr/azerbaycan-cephe-hatti/ermenistanin-2-daglik-karabag-savasında-imha-edilen-silahlarinin-maddi-karsiliqi-4-8-milyar-dolar/2066420.
- **68.** "Ministry of Defense Republic of Azerbaijan," *Youtube*, (October 31, 2020), retrieved May 20, 2022, from https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=cK4gRq0HgF0&t=1s&ab\_channel=Az%C9%99rbaycanRespublikas%C4%B1M%C3%BCdafi%C9%99Nazirliyi.
- **69.** "Ermənistanda 10 Mindən Çox Fərari Mühakimə Olunur," *Milli*, (February 11, 2021), retrieved May 20, 2022, from https://news.milli.az/armenia/921546.html.
- **70.** Tom Kington, "The Drone Defense Dilemma: How Unmanned Aircraft Are Redrawing Battle Lines," *Defense News*, (February 15, 2021), retrieved May 20, 2022, from https://www.defensenews.com/global/europe/2021/02/15/the-drone-defense-dilemma-how-unmanned-aircraft-are-redrawing-battle-lines/.
- **71.** Robyn Dixon, "Azerbaijan's Drones Owned the Battlefield in Nagorno-Karabakh and Showed Future of Warfare," *The Washington Post*, (November 12, 2020), retrieved May 20, 2022, from https://www.washingtonpost.com/world/europe/nagorno-karabkah-drones-azerbaijan-aremenia/2020/11/11/441b-cbd2-193d-11eb-8bda-814ca56e138b\_story.html.
- **72.** "Vətən Müharibəsində Şəhid Olmuş Hərbi Qulluqçuların Siyahısı," *Azərbaycan Respublikasi Müdafiə Nazirliyi*, (June 30, 2021), retrieved May 20, 2022, from https://mod.gov.az/az/news/veten-muharibesinde-sehid-olmus-herbi-qulluqcularin-siyahisi-36633.html.
- **73.** "Pashinyan Says about 4,000 Armenian Troops Killed in Nagorno-Karabakh," *Tass*, (April 14, 2021), retrieved May 20, 2022, from https://tass.com/world/1277921.
- **74.** "Azerbaijan Displays Military Hardware in 'Victory' Parade after Conflict with Armenia," *Radio Free Europe/Radio Liberty*, (February 1, 2021), retrieved May 20, 2022, https://www.rferl.org/a/azerbaijan-holds-parade-to-celebrate-victory-declaration-in-conflict-with-armenia/30993712.html.
- **75.** Ədalət Verdiyev, "MSN 2018-Ci Ildə Hansı Fəaliyyətləri Ilə Yadda Qaldı? Hesabat," *Ordu*, (December 30, 2018), retrieved May 20, 2022, from https://ordu.az/az/news/145202/msn-2018-ci-ilde-hansi-fealiyyetləri-ile-yadda-qaldi-%E2%80%93-hesabat.
- **76.** Michael C. Horowitz, Sarah E. Kreps, and Matthew Fuhrmann, "The Consequences of Drone Proliferation: Separating Fact From Fiction," *International Security*, (January 26, 2016), p. 41.
- 77. "Ministry of Defense Republic of Azerbaijan."
- **78.** David Hambling, "The 'Magic Bullet' Drones behind Azerbaijan's Victory over Armenia," *Forbes*, (November 11, 2020) retrieved May 20, 2022, from https://www.forbes.com/sites/davidhambling/2020/11/10/the-magic-bullet-drones-behind--azerbaijans-victory-over-armenia/?sh=55eb78985e57.
- 79. Boyle, "The Costs and Consequences of Drone Warfare."
- **80.** Horowitz *et al.*, "The Consequences of Drone Proliferation;" Thomas Gregory, "Drones, Targeted Killings, and the Limitations of International Law," *International Political Sociology*, Vol. 9, No. 3 (2015), pp. 197-212; Stephanie Carvin, "Getting Drones Wrong," *The International Journal of Human Rights*, Vol. 19, No. 2 (2015), pp. 127-141.